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 Thank you for the opportunity to present testimony in favor of this legislation on 

behalf of the Kansas Sentencing Commission. It is the statutory charge of the 

Commission to recommend solutions to maintain the sentencing guidelines and further 

public safety by supporting the incarceration of the most violent offenders in the state’s 

criminal justice system.  

 

 The Commission introduced this bill that amends K.S.A. 2016 Supp. 21-6824, 

commonly referred to as the 2003 SB 123 substance abuse treatment program, by 

expanding court ordered placement of offenders in certified drug abuse treatment 

programs to offenders whose offenses are classified in grid blocks 4-A, 4-B, 4-C, 4-D, 4-

F, 4-E, 4-G, 4-H or 4-I of the sentencing guidelines grid for drug crimes. See Attachment 

1. The program currently only allows participation of severity level 5 drug offenders. 

 

 Adding severity level four offenders aims to target the possession offender that 

engages in small sales of controlled substances, mainly to support their addiction. For the 

most prevalent controlled substances that result in convictions in Kansas, small sale 

quantity thresholds that result in severity level 4 drug crimes are defined as the following: 

 
     Methamphetamine: < 1 gram   Marijuana: < 25 grams      Cocaine: < 3.5 grams 
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 Safeguards have been built into the bill for public safety. Currently, severity level 

5 offenders that are in criminal history category A or B are excluded from the SB 123 

program if they have any priors for distribution, manufacture, cultivation or unlawful use 

of drug proceeds. In addition, if any of the person felonies that make up their criminal 

history are offgrid or severity level 1-7, they cannot be accepted in the program. 

Treatment is discretionary as the district court must find that public safety will not be 

compromised with the placement of the offender in SB 123 treatment. All severity level 4 

offenders (4A-4I) will be placed in this same subsection (a)(2) and will have the same 

criteria as the 5A and 5B possession offenders. And like their severity level 5 

counterparts, to be eligible for SB 123 treatment, severity level 4 offenders in the 

program must exhibit moderate to high risk on the LSI-R and high risk on the SASSI 

assessments. 

 

 In FY 2016, 448 offenders were convicted of drug level 4 crimes. Thirty percent 

were sentenced to prison while the remaining 70% were placed on probation. Based upon 

the three scenarios presented by the Commission in its Prison Bed Impact Assessment, it 

is estimated that 41, 68 or 110 beds would be saved in FY 2018. In 2027, it is estimated 

that the savings would be 81, 134, or 219. Expanding the SB 123 would save the costs of 

the beds but would also require a possible increase of 299 to 445 offenders in the SB 123 

program. This would require $1.01 million to $1.51 million in new program funding. The 

Commission is currently working with the Kansas Association of Addiction 

Professionals, many of which are SB 123 treatment providers, to resolve this fiscal 

challenge. 

 

 Passage of the bill will provide direct savings to bed space and increase 

participation in the SB 123 program without compromising public safety. I appreciate 

your time and attention to the Kansas Sentencing Commission testimony, ask for your 

support of the bill and would be happy to answer questions.  Thank you. 
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ATTACHMENT 1 


